Opportunities and Responsibilities

Exciting times.  As Walter Kohn remarked at the Nobel Laureate Celebration Dinner on April 6th, “You can dismiss one Nobel Prize as a statistical fluke, but a spate of three signals something important and exciting happening at UCSB.”  Indeed, I believe we are privileged to experience and feel the fruits of a longstanding efforts and commitment to excellence in science and engineering.  The Nobel Prizes to Alan Heeger for Chemistry and to Herb Kroemer for Physics also highlight a core strength of UCSB – the enthusiasm with which researchers and faculty embrace interdisciplinary projects.  Alan Heeger, as you know, is a faculty member in both Physics and Materials and his Prize is in Chemistry.  Herb Kroemer, a physicist by training, calls himself an “applied theorist”, and works with faculty in physics, electrical engineering and materials.  

Graduate student recruiting.  Even as I “speak” the department feels the heighten recognition as applications to the graduate program have surged by 30%, to 450 applicants, to fill approximately 30 new graduate student positions in the fall.  Competition for the best graduate students is intense and we concede nothing in selecting those that we accept.  Visits to campus by prospective grad students was nearly double the number for last year, which augers well for enrolling a class of the “best and brightest” next fall.

Long term planning.  The Physics Department recognizes that its current prosperity and national visibility imply both opportunities and responsibilities -  opportunities to attract top faculty and students, both undergraduate and graduate, responsibilities to build on strength, reinforcing our leadership in the research community, opportunities to build mind stretching collaborations across the disciplines and responsibilities to strengthen our academic programs.  

A new Chair in Experimental Physics has been endowed by Bruce and Susan Worster.  I cannot overstate the departments gratitude to Susan and Bruce for their generous support and affirmation of the value of Physics at UCSB to our students, the state and the nation.  Six searches are under way for new faculty in experimental condensed matter and high energy physics, observational astrophysics, theoretical astrophysics and string theory.  Searching for the top candidates consumes time effort and resources.   The new endowed Chair will aid greatly in attracting new experimental faculty at the highest level.   

Before the Nobel announcements, but energized by them, the department embarked on long range planning to reinforce and strengthen our standing and improve our instructional programs.  The plan is driven by improvements in undergraduate and graduate student education, expanded cross-cutting interdisciplinary research and community outreach and calls for substantial increase in faculty, space and student enrollment.  A corner stone of the long-range plan is a new building - embracing classrooms, offices, commons and a community science center.  The building plan allows us to recover heavy and important laboratory research space in Broida Hall that we are currently forced to use for light research or offices.  We are optimistic that the larger community will recognize our needs, opportunities and responsibilities, resonant with our long term vision, and help us move our plans forward.  I hope you wish us well.

But in the mean time, Broida Hall is suffering through a Code Correction and Seismic Upgrade.  At any given time fully 1/3 of the building is vacated, the services are gutted and then restored and brought up to current code.  The Seismic upgrade is more mind boggling.  Near sections of the foundation excavation has opened trenches to a depth below the footings.  New walls are being erected to the height  of the building to provide shear stability.  In some places the shear wall cuts straight up through the interior of the building.  The theorists have all been moved to Phelps; others look forward to living in trailers.  Rolly Morrison, in his infinite wisdom, identified the need for a Physics person to oversee the entire code correction, looking out for Physics’ needs and interests and coordinating the surge moves, space and phasing of the project.  Dean White is the man and I can not imagine how difficult life would be without him.  He understands the project in detail, the special needs of staff and faculty, and has the patience and interpersonal skills to keep facilities management, the contractor and the department working together during these stressful times.   

Enclosed is a card and self-addressed envelope.  If you take a moment to fill it out and mail it in, or communicate by email or the internet, you will help us establish valued connections with our friends and alumni.

